#### STATE OF FLORIDA

COMMISSIONERS: LILA A. JABER, CHAIRMAN J. TERRY DEASON BRAULIO L. BAEZ MICHAEL A. PALECKI RUDOLPH "RUDY" BRADLEY



DIVISION OF EXTERNAL AFFAIRS CHARLES H. HILL DIRECTOR (850) 413-6800

## **Public Service Commission**

July 1, 2002

#### VIA ELECTRONIC FILING

Honorable Marlene H. Dortch, Secretary Federal Communications Commission 445 12<sup>th</sup> Street, SW - Portals II, TW-A325 Washington, DC 20554

Re: CC Docket No. 02-60

Dear Ms. Dortch:

Forwarded herewith are Comments of the Florida Public Service Commission in the above dockets with regard to the Rural Health Care Support Mechanism.

Should you have additional questions, you may contact Curtis Williams, the primary staff person in this docket, at (850) 413-6924.

Sincerely,

/s/

Cynthia B. Miller, Esquire Office of Federal and Legislative Liaison

CBM:tf

PSC Website: http://www.floridapsc.com Internet E-mail: contact@psc.state.fl.us

# Before the Federal Communications Commission Washington, D.C. 20554

In the Matter of	)	
	)	
	)	
Rural Health Care	) WC Do	ocket No. 02-60
Support Mechanism	)	

#### COMMENTS OF THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

The Florida Public Service Commission (FPSC) submits these comments in response to the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM) (FCC 02-60) released on April 19, 2002. In this Notice, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) seeks comment on proposed modifications to its rules and other changes governing the rural health care universal service support mechanism.

The FPSC's comments specifically address issues regarding: eligible health care providers, eligible services, calculation of discounted services, streamlining and improving the application process, and competitive bidding. When considering whether to expand a universal service program, we believe there are several key factors that should be considered. First, we believe it is important to review whether the intent of the program has been met. Next, we believe emphasis should be placed on streamlining current processes to be more efficient and increasing accountability to ensure that the intended recipients receive the program benefits for which they are eligible. Finally, we encourage the FCC to carefully evaluate the cost of any changes prior to implementing them and ensure that any expansion of the program does not cause the rural health care program to exceed the existing fund.

**Eligible Health Care Providers** 

The FCC has requested comment on whether it should revisit prior interpretations of the term

"health care provider" to enable rural health care providers to be eligible for discounts even if they

or their affiliates also function in capacities that do not fall under the statutory definition in section

254(h)(5)(B) of the Act. On reconsideration of the Universal Service Order, the FCC previously

rejected arguments that it had too narrowly defined the term "health care provider" and that it should

expand the definition to include rural nursing homes, hospices, or other long-term care facilities.

In this notice, the FCC affirms its position regarding health care provider eligibility. However, in

light of low participation, the FCC invites comment on whether it should revisit its interpretation

of the Act for purposes of expanding the number of eligible rural health care providers.

The FPSC believes the FCC should not expand the definition of "health care provider" at this

time. We agree that eligible health care providers should be limited to the seven categories

enumerated in the statutory definition of "health care provider," which include:

1) Post-secondary educational institutions offering health care instruction, teaching

hospitals, and medical schools,

2) Community health centers or health centers providing health care to migrants,

3) Local health departments or agencies,

4) Community mental health centers,

5) Not-for-profit hospitals,

6) Rural health clinics, and

7) Consortia of health care providers consisting of one or more entities described in

clause (1) through (6).

The facilities that are currently included in the definition are either public or non-profit, and

provide direct medical diagnosis and treatment. Conversely, facilities such as nursing homes are

typically for-profit organizations and generally do not provide medical diagnosis and treatment as

a primary part of the facility's operation. Clearly, nursing homes, hospices, and other long-term

care facilities do provide a form of medical care, but we do not believe it is the type of primary

medical care that was contemplated by the Act. The Act is clear in limiting the definition of "health

care provider." We are concerned that expanding the definition to include facilities that do not

provide primary medical diagnosis and treatment could change the direction of the program. We

believe it is more appropriate to focus on increasing participation by health care providers that are

currently eligible under the Act at this time, while not exceeding the \$400 million cap. Therefore,

it is the FPSC's position that the FCC should not expand the definition of eligible health care

provider at this time.

**Eligible Services** 

Under section 254(h)(2)(A), the FCC is authorized to establish competitively neutral rules

to "enhance . . . access to advanced telecommunications and information services for . . . health care

providers . . . . " In the Universal Service Order, the FCC, relying on these provisions, authorized

limited support for access to the Internet for health care providers. The FCC declined at that time

to adopt any proposals for support of the Internet access provided by an Internet Service Provider

(ISP), due to the limited information available and the complexity of the proposals. The FCC did

find, however, that rural health care providers incur large telecommunications toll charges and those

charges were a major deterrent to full use of the Internet for health-related services.<sup>2</sup> Therefore,

acting pursuant to its authority under section 254(h)(2)(A), the FCC provided support for toll

charges incurred by all health care providers that could not obtain toll-free access to an ISP.<sup>3</sup>

The FCC points out in its NPRM that it has previously recognized that the most efficient and

cost-effective way to provide many telemedicine services may be via the Internet.<sup>4</sup> In the NPRM,

the FCC states that "it is time to reevaluate our previous policy decision not to support Internet

access service provided by an ISP." Therefore, the FCC now requests comment on whether to alter

the current framework for providing support for Internet access. Specifically, the FCC asks whether

it should modify or eliminate recovery of toll charges related to Internet access by rural health care

providers, whether it should include discounts on Internet access for these facilities, and how support

for rural health care providers could be implemented.

With the proliferation of ISPs, most, but not all, rural health care providers can now reach

an ISP without incurring toll charges, bringing into question the need for support. However, in

Florida, there are some rural health care providers who still do not have toll-free access to an ISP.

It has been estimated that approximately 5% of Florida's rural health care providers are unable to

reach an ISP without incurring toll charges. While this number may seem low, we believe it

<sup>1</sup> See Universal Service Order, 12 FCC Rcd at 9161, para. 749.

<sup>2</sup> See Universal Service Order, 12 FCC Rcd at 9107, para. 631.

<sup>3</sup> See Universal Service Order, 12 FCC Rcd at 9107-08, para. 631.

<sup>4</sup> See Universal Service Order, 12 FCC Rcd at 9107, 9158, paras. 630, 744.

demonstrates that there is still a need for this form of assistance. Further, because we know there

is still a need for this service in Florida, we believe it is reasonable to assume that there may be a

continued need in some other states as well. Considering that a mechanism is currently in place to

provide this form of assistance and there are rural health care providers who will benefit from it, we

believe it is appropriate that the FCC maintain its current policy of allowing recovery. Further, we

believe a continuation of USAC's applicant outreach and education efforts will help make applicants

aware that this type of assistance is available. We will discuss the USAC outreach efforts further

in our comments on streamlining and improving the application process. While we believe it is

appropriate to continue offering this form of assistance at this time, we encourage the FCC to revisit

this issue in the future as the availability of toll-free access to an ISP continues to grow.

In the Universal Service Order, the FCC declined to adopt proposals in support of discounts

for Internet access, due to the limited information then available and the complexity of the

proposals.<sup>5</sup> The FCC now requests comment on whether the rural health care support mechanism

should provide discounts on Internet access, and on how such support should be implemented-

specifically, whether a percentage discount on internet access charges, analogous to the operation

of the schools and libraries support mechanism would be appropriate, or whether support should be

based on the current rural health care mechanism's rural-urban rate comparison.

The FPSC recognizes that Internet access may be beneficial to rural health care providers,

and agrees that supporting Internet access for rural health care providers is consistent with achieving

the goals of section 254 of the Act. To the extent that adding Internet access can be implemented

<sup>5</sup> See Universal Service Order, 12 FCC Rcd at 9161, para. 749.

in an efficient, cost-effective manner within the existing fund, we would support adding Internet

access as an eligible service. If implemented, we encourage the FCC to adopt a discount that is easy

to implement and one that provides a beneficial level of support. We believe establishing a

percentage discount would serve that purpose and would be consistent with the Act. Although

mileage-based pricing is used for other eligible rural health care support mechanism services, such

as T-1 access, we recognize that Internet access fees are not based upon mileage. Therefore, we

believe the application of a percentage discount on Internet access fees is a reasonable approach and

would have the added benefit of making the application process less burdensome for applicants.

Further, if implemented, we would encourage the FCC to establish procedures that will ensure

accountability in the use of funds for Internet access.

#### **Calculation of Discounted Services**

The FCC requests comment on whether, for purposes of determining the urban rate, USAC

should allow comparison of rates in any urban area in the state, not just comparison with rates in the

nearest city with a population of more than 50,000. Section 254(h)(1)(A) provides that "a

telecommunications carrier shall . . . provide telecommunications services . . . at rates that are

comparable to rates charged for similar services in urban areas in that State." However, 47 C.F.R.

54.607(a) states "The urban rate is defined as a rate no higher than the highest tariffed or publicly-

available rate charged to a commercial customer for a similar service provided over the same

distance in the nearest city in the state with a population of at least 50,000." However, the NPRM

indicates that there is evidence that suggests that largest cities in a state have significantly lower

rates and more service options than the city of at least 50,000 nearest the rural health care provider.

The evidence also suggests that many rural health care providers choose to link their telemedicine

networks to pockets of expertise located in larger cities in the state rather than to the nearest city.

Therefore, the FCC is reconsidering its previous conclusion.

We believe expanding the rate comparison could provide rural health care providers with

more service options than are available in the nearest city of 50,000, and possibly at lower prices.

We believe this change is consistent with the Act, which affords greater flexibility than the existing

rule. However, we believe it is important to first consider if the current processes can be streamlined

to be more effective, and then consider whether the proposed change can be implemented in a cost-

effective manner. To the extent this change can be implemented in an efficient, cost-effective

manner within the existing fund, the FPSC supports allowing comparisons of rates beyond the

nearest city with a population of more than 50,000.

**Streamlining and Improving the Application Process** 

The FCC requests comment on ways to streamline the application process to make it easier

for applicants to apply for support. The FCC has acknowledged that the complexity and rigor of the

application process present a barrier to applicants.<sup>6</sup> The FPSC believes the best long-term strategy

for improving the application process is for USAC to increase its current applicant outreach and

education efforts. USAC has good tools to assist participants in the application process; however,

we believe there are still many participants who are not aware of the valuable assistance and

information that can be obtained from USAC. We believe it would be beneficial for USAC to

<sup>6</sup> See, e.g., Fifteenth Order on Reconsideration, FCC 99-269, para 33; see also Universal Service Administrative Company Report to the FCC: Evaluation of the Rural Health Care Program, CC Docket Nos. 96-45 and 97-21, Public Notice, 14 FCC Red 5163. provide more notification to participants about the assistance that is available, as well as encourage

them to use USAC's website. Also, we believe USAC's monthly rural health care conference calls

are very helpful and should be continued as part of USAC's outreach efforts. In Florida, there have

been instances where rural health care service providers have recently been successful in securing

funding, based in large part on USAC's outreach efforts. However, we are aware that many Florida

applicants remain frustrated with the process. Therefore, we encourage continued outreach efforts

to assist applicants in securing funding with greater efficiency. While we are not providing

comments on specific changes to the application package, we would encourage and support efforts

to streamline the forms used in the application process.

**Competitive Bidding Rules.** 

The FCC requests comment on the effectiveness of the rural health care universal service

support mechanism's competitive bidding rules. Current rules do not specifically address what types

of bidding practices are acceptable or desirable. However, the rules do state that applicants are

required to participate in a competitive bidding process pursuant to Commission regulations and any

additional applicable state, local, or other procurement requirements. Currently, commonly used

competitive bidding practices include the traditional Invitation to Bid (ITB) and Request for

Proposal (RFP) methods.

The State of Florida recently instituted a third competitive bidding practice to provide

greater flexibility in the procurement of commodities or services referred to as an Invitation to

Negotiate (ITN). This method is used when an ITB or RFP may not provide an appropriate

mechanism to purchase the needed commodities or services. An ITN is often the most appropriate

purchasing method for the acquisition of emerging technologies or complex services, as is the case

for telecommunications services to support the delivery of telemedicine. The ITN provides

safeguards to ensure a fair bidding process, as do the ITB and RFP, but offers flexibility by allowing

specific negotiation practices within the framework of the bidding procedures.

The Florida agencies that assist the participants are concerned that the FCC may not accept

the ITN as an acceptable bidding practice. To provide applicants with clear direction, the FPSC

believes it is appropriate for the FCC to state in its rules that the bidding practices such as the ITB,

RFP, and ITN are consistent with the FCC's universal service competitive bidding rules.

Clarification will help improve the application process by eliminating concern by applicants as to

the appropriateness of using the ITN method.

**Conclusion** 

When considering whether to expand a universal service program, we believe there are

several key factors that should be considered. First, we believe it is important to review whether the

intent of the program has been met. Next, we believe emphasis should be placed on streamlining

current processes to be more efficient and increasing accountability to ensure that the intended

recipients receive the program benefits for which they are eligible. Finally, we encourage the FCC

to carefully evaluate the cost of any changes prior to implementing them and ensure that any

expansion of the program does not cause the rural health care program to exceed the existing fund.

The FPSC believes the FCC should not expand the definition of eligible health care provider

at this time and that the eligible health care providers should be limited to the seven categories

enumerated in the statutory definition of "health care provider." Regarding Internet access, we

believe it is appropriate that the FCC maintain its current policy of allowing recovery of toll charges,

considering that there are still some rural health care providers who do not have toll-free access to

the Internet. While we believe it is appropriate to continue offering this form of assistance at this

time, we encourage the FCC to revisit this issue in the future as the availability of toll-free access

to an ISP continues to grow. Further, to the extent that adding Internet access can be implemented

in an efficient, cost-effective manner within the existing fund, we would support adding Internet

access as an eligible service for rural health care universal service support. We believe it would be

consistent with the Act for the FCC to establish a percentage discount. We believe the application

of a percentage discount on Internet access fees would have the added benefit of making the

application process less burdensome for applicants. Further, we encourage the FCC to adopt a

discount that is easy to implement and one that provides a beneficial level of support to rural health

care providers. If implemented, we would encourage the FCC to establish procedures that will

ensure accountability in the use of funds for Internet access.

The FPSC supports allowing comparison of rates beyond the nearest city with a population

of more than 50,000 provided that this change can be implemented in an efficient, cost-effective

manner within the existing fund. We believe this change is consistent with the Act, which affords

greater flexibility than the FCC's existing rule. Such a change would provide rural health care

providers with more service options, and possibly at lower prices.

In Florida, there have been instances where rural health care service providers have recently

been successful in securing funding, based in large part, on USAC's outreach efforts. The FPSC

believes the best long-term strategy for improving the application process is for USAC to increase

Florida Public Service Commission

Docket No. 02-60

Page 11

its current applicant outreach and education efforts. While we are not providing comments on

specific changes to the application package, we would encourage and support efforts to streamline

the forms used in the application process.

In addition, the FPSC believes it is appropriate for the FCC to state in its rules that bidding

practices, such as the ITB, RFP, and ITN competitive bidding practices are consistent with the

FCC's universal service competitive bidding rules. Clarification will help improve the application

process by eliminating concern by applicants as to the appropriateness of using the ITN method.

Respectfully submitted,

/s/

Cynthia B. Miller, Esquire Office of Federal & Legislative Liaison

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0850

(850) 413-6082

DATED: July 1, 2002

### Before the Federal Communications Commission Washington, D.C. 20554

In the Matter of	)	
	)	
Rural Health Care	) CC Docket No. 02-6	0
Support Mechanism	)	
	)	

#### CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the foregoing comments will be mailed to the persons on the attached list.

/ s /

CYNTHIA B. MILLER
Office of Federal and Legislative Liaison

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0850 (850) 413-6082

DATED: July 1, 2002

#### Service List Docket No. 02-60

The Honorable Michael K. Powell, Chairman Federal Communications Commission 445 Twelfth Street, SW - 8th Floor Room 8-A204C

Washington, DC 20554

The Honorable Michael J. Copps, Commissioner Federal Communications Commission 445 Twelfth Street, SW - 8th Floor Washington, DC 20554

Qualex International The Portals, 445 - 12th Street SW Rm CY-B42 Washington, DC 20554

Dennis Berens, Director Office of Rural Health Nebraska Health and Human Services System Post Office Box 95044 Lincoln, NE 68509-5044

American Telemedicine Association 910 17<sup>th</sup> Street NW, Suite 314 Washington, DC 20006

National Organization of State Offices of Rural Health Office of Local and Rural Health 1000 SW Jackson, Suite 340 Topeka, KS 66612-1365

Minnesota Rural Health Association 615 Wanda Street Mankato, MN 56003

Karen S. Rheuban, MD Office of Telemedicine University of Virginia Health System Post Office Box 800707 Charlottesville, VA 22908

Suzanne N. Shannon UNM Center for Telehealth 1005 Columbia NE Albuquerque, NM 87131 The Honorable Kathleen Q. Abernathy, Commissioner Federal Communications Commission 445 12th, SW - 8th Floor Washington, DC 20554

The Honorable Kevin J. Martin, Commissioner Federal Communications Commission 445 Twelfth Street, SW - 8th Floor Washington, DC 20554

Wireline Competition Bureau Federal Communications Commission 445 12th Street, SW Washington, DC 20554

Karen S. Rheuban, MD Office of Telemedicine University of Virginia Health System Post Office Box 800707 Charlottesville, VA 22901

Kevin Grogg 2020 Peachtree Road Atlanta, GA 30309

Michael O'Connor PE 1050 Regent Street Suite 203 Madison, WI 53715

Gary Wingrove Minnesota Ambulance Association 2800 N 7<sup>th</sup> Street St. Cloud, MN 56302-3469

Joseph Tracy 2401 Lemone Industrial Boulevard DC 345.00 Columbia, MO 65212

Northern Sierra Rural Health Network 700 Zion Street, Suite E Nevada City, CA 95959 Denise Coder 1501 East Tenth Street Atlantic, IA 50022

Alison Hughes University of Arizona 2501 East Elm Street Tucson, AZ 85716

Michael L. Frankenberger 1960 Rose Creek Drive Fargo, NC 58104-6803

Fran Ulmer State of Alaska Post Office Box 110015 Juneau, AK 99811-0015

Thomas Milne Ntl. Assoc. of County & City Health Officials 1100 17<sup>th</sup> Street, NW 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor Washington, DC 20036

Aurora F. Cabanero, Acting Director Dept. of Mental Health & Substance Abuse 790 Gov Carlos Gamacho Road Tamuning, GU 96913

Pamela J. Rezac 501 Summit Street Yankton, SD 57078

PCI Communicatoins 135 W. Chalan Santo Papa. Agana, GU 96910

Kathy L. Quinlivan 501 Summit Street Yankton, SD 57078

Dennis G. Rodriguez, Director Department of Public Health and Social Services Hagatna, GU 96932

Richard T. Ellis Verizon 1300 I Street NW, Suite 400 Washington, DC 20005 Steven W. Mecklenburg Poudre Valley Health System 1024 S. Lemay Avenue Fort Collins, CO 80524

Richard Morrissey Kansas Department of Health & Environment 1000 SW Jackson, Suite 340 Topeka, KS 66612-1365

Carolyn Maxwell Lane County Health Department P. O. Box 943-125 W. Long Dighton, KS 67839-0943

Jill Canfield Ntl. Telecommunications Coop. Association 4121 Wilson Boulevard, Tenth Floor Arlington, VA 22203

Dr. David Shimizu, Administrator Guam Memorial Hospital Authority 850 Gov Carlos Gamacho Road Tamuning. GU 96911

Julie Kusler 305 South State Street Aberdeen, SD 57401

Startec Global Communications 1151 Seven Locks Road Potomac, MD 20854

John M. Borlas, P.E. 1010 South Marine Drive Tamuning GU 96913

Jason C. Wulf 3900 W. Avera Drive Sioux Falls, SD 57108

Larry Clifford Rural Wisconsin Health Cooperative 880 Independence Lane Sauk City, WI 53583

Mary E. Newmeyer Federal/Congressional Affairs Alabama Public Service Commission 100 N. Union St., Ste. 800 Montgomery, AL 36104 The Honorable Nanette G. Thompson, Chair Regulatory Commission of Alaska 1016 W. 6<sup>th</sup> Ave., Ste. 400 Anchorage, AK 99501

Peter A. Pescosolido Connecticut Dept. of Public Utility Control 10 Franklin Square New Britain, CT 06051

Jennifer A. Gilmore Indiana Utility Reg. Commission 302 W. Washington St., Ste. E306 Indianapolis, IN 46204

Joel B. Shifman, Esq. Maine Public Utilities Commission 242 State St., State House, Station 18 Augusta, Maine 04333-0018

The Honorable Bob Rowe Montana Public Service Commission 1701 Prospect Avenue/P.O. Box 202601 Helena, MT 59620-2601

Jeff Pursley Nebraska Public Service Commission 300 The Atrium, 1200 N. St./P.O. Box 94927 Lincoln, Nebraska 68508

The Honorable Thomas J. Dunleavy New York Public Service Commission One Penn Plaza, 8<sup>th</sup> Floor New York, NY 10119

Philip F. McClelland Pennsylvania Office of Consumer Advocate 555 Walnut St., Forum Pl., 5<sup>th</sup> Floor Harrisburg, PA 17101-1923

Billy Jack Gregg West Virginia Consumer Advocate 700 Union Bldg. Charleston, WV 25301

Melvin Blackwell, VP
External Communications & Rural Health Care
Div.
USAC
2120 L Street, NW, Suite 600
Washington, DC 20037

Lori Kenyon, Common Carrier Specialist Regulatory Commission of Alaska 1016 W. 6<sup>th</sup> Ave., Ste. 400 Anchorage, AK 99501-1693

Earl Poucher, Legislative Analyst Office of Public Counsel 111 W. Madison St., Rm. 812 Tallahassee, FL 32399-1400

Larry M. Stevens Iowa Utilities Board 350 Maple St. Des Moines, IA 50319

Nancy Zearfoss, Ph.D. Maryland Public Service Commission 6 Saint Paul St., 16<sup>th</sup> Floor Baltimore, MD 21202-6806

Mike H. Lee Montana Public Service Commission 1701 Prospect Ave./P.O. Box 202601 Helena, MT 59601-2601

Charles Bolle, Policy Adviser Nevada Public Utilities Commission 1150 E. William St. Carson City, NV 89701-3105

Carl Johnson, Telecom Policy Analyst New York Public Service Commission 3 Empire State Plaza Albany, NY 12223-1350

Peter Bluhm, Director of Policy Research Vermont Public Service Board 112 State St., Drawer 20 Montpelier, VT 05620-2701

Barbara Meisenheimer Missouri Office of Public Counsel 301 W. High St., Ste. 250 Jefferson City, MO 65102